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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES

OF THE VILLAGE OF NORTH BARRINGTON WHICH WAS HELD WEDNESDAY, AUGUST 29, 2012 AT THE NORTH BARRINGTON VILLAGE HALL,

111 OLD BARRINGTON ROAD

I.      Call to Order and Roll Call 
At 7:35 p.m. President Pino, called the Meeting to order. The Deputy Village Clerk called the roll and then led the pledge of Allegiance.
Present in Person:       President Pino, Trustees Boland, Johnson, Kafka, Kolar, and Weiner  
Absent:     
Trustee Herrmann 
Also Present:

Kathy Nelander, Village Clerk
Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite

Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk
Nancy Schumm, Schumm Consulting, LLC




Susan Allman, 425 Mockingbird Lane




Ed Harris, Lake County Sherriff’s Department   



Marylou Hutchinson, 3320 Rocky Beach Road, Johnsburg
II. 
PUBLIC COMMENT
Marilou Hutchinson, 3320 Rocky Beach Road, Johnsburg, addressed the Board to discuss municipal communication and noted that she is a Trustee for the Village of Johnsburg. She explained that the Village of Johnsburg produces a newsletter at no cost by partnering with area businesses and selling advertisement space which includes the design, print, and mailing.
Ms. Hutchinson explained that the Village of Johnsburg ceased distributing their newsletter in 2008 due to budget restraints. They tried alternative ways to generate a newsletter such as posting it on their Village website. However; it was found that more residents read the newsletter sent by U.S. mail. Presently, they’ve found a way to create a newsletter at no cost to the Village by selling advertising space to local and area businesses. Local Johnsburg businesses are given the first opportunity to purchase advertising space followed by area businesses located outside Village boundaries. It was noted that McHenry County is currently considering a similar newsletter.
There were a few questions from the Board which were addressed by Ms. Hutchinson.
Ms. Hutchinson noted that the advertisements are sold for one year and the newsletter includes four publications per year. The newsletter is created by a graphic designer/company known by Ms. Hutchinson.

President Pino stated that the Village would consider the idea as communication with residents is essential and that Ms. Hutchinson should contact Village Administrator Kathy Nelander to discuss the matter further.
III. 
CONSENT AGENDA

Items:

E.
Approve Resolution # 2638, Resolution approving Prevailing Wages for public work in Lake County (re: Prevailing Wages Act: regulating wages of laborers, mechanics, and other workers)
was removed from the consent agenda.
Motion: On motion of Trustee Weiner, seconded by Trustee Boland, the consent agenda 
consisting of the following agenda items was approved: 
A.
Approve Minutes of Regular Board Meeting, 7/25/12

B.
Approve Minutes of Public Hearing, 7/25/12

C.
Approve 8/29/12 Vouchers for payment of bills

D.
Approve the Treasurer’s Report for the 3rd month of Fiscal Year 2013
F.
Approve Proclamation designating September as “Texting and Driving Awareness Month” in Illinois and, specifically, proclaiming Sept. 19 as “No Text on Board Pledge Day”
Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Boland, Johnson, Kafka, Kolar and 


Weiner
Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Herrmann


Abstain:
None
President Pino declared the motion approved.

Item:

E.
Approve Resolution # 2638, Resolution approving Prevailing Wages for public work in Lake County (re: Prevailing Wages Act: regulating wages of laborers, mechanics, and other workers)

Trustee Boland explained that there was a typographical error on the last page. It was noted that the Deputy Village Clerk would make the necessary revision. 

There were a few questions from the Board which were addressed by President Pino.

Motion: Trustee Boland moved to approve Resolution #2638 as amended; seconded by Trustee Weiner:

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Boland, Johnson, Kafka, Kolar





and Weiner


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Herrmann


Abstain:
None


President Pino declared the motion approved. 
IV. 
ORDINANCES/RESOLUTIONS

A.
Consideration of Ordinance # 1223, an Ordinance Adopting by Reference the Lake County Watershed Development Ordinance
President Pino explained that Lake County Board adopted 94 amendments to the county-wide Watershed Development Ordinance (WDO) and that the communities of Lake County were required to adopt the revised WDO Ordinance within a ninety (90) day period.
Trustee Kafka asked if Nancy Schumm had any comments about the proposed Ordinance.

Nancy Schumm, Schumm Consultants, LLC, addressed the Board and stated that the county had been working on the amendments for some time and that the adoption of the Ordinance was procedural. 
Motion: Trustee Weiner moved to adopt Ordinance # 1223; seconded by Trustee Johnson:

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Boland, Johnson, Kafka, Kolar, and Weiner


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Herrmann



Abstain:
None


President Pino declared the Ordinance adopted. 
B.
Consideration of Ordinance # 1224, an Ordinance Authorizing Northern Illinois Gas Company (d/b/a Nicor Gas Company) its Successors and Assigns, to Construct, Operate and Maintain a Gas Distributing System in and through the Village of North Barrington, Illinois

Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite explained that the previous Ordinance was not accepted by Nicor Gas Company (Nicor) within the thirty (30) day period as reflected in the Ordinance due to an internal merger situation with Nicor and that it was necessary for the Board to adopt the proposed Ordinance once more.
Trustee Kolar inquired whether there were any revisions to the proposed Ordinance. Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite stated that there were no revisions.

Motion: Trustee Boland moved to adopt Ordinance # 1224; seconded by Trustee Kolar:

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Boland, Johnson, Kafka, Kolar, and Weiner


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Herrmann



Abstain:
None


President Pino declared the Ordinance adopted. 
C. 
Consideration of Resolution # 2639, authorizing the sale of 112 Old Barrington Road
Trustee Kolar stated that the sale of the house is under contract subject to a home inspection. The home inspection resulted in a multitude of issues such as plumbing problems and electrical issues among others. The buyer recently asked for a $9,000 credit in order to make repairs. 

Trustee Boland asked Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite if the Village needed specific authorization for the Village President to execute the deed and other closing documents.  Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite explained that the closing of the house will call for the passage of an ordinance following the publication of the proposed Resolution.

Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite explained that the proposed Resolution provides that the sale price will be within eighty (80) percent of a new appraisal. Trustee Kolar stated that the appraiser was at the house on 8/29/12. 

Trustee Kafka inquired about the $9,000 credit request. Trustee Kolar explained that the lender would most likely not accept a credit amount of $9,000 and that the request would call for a reduction of the sale price.
Trustee Kolar stated that the buyers have concern about the presence of a possible oil tank buried in the lot. The buyers paid for an inspection and the report came back as “ambiguous”.  The buyers believe the oil tank to be located in the rear of the house and are requesting a soil test to see if the soil is contaminated.
There was discussion among the Board about the alleged oil tank. Trustee Boland suggested that the Village contact the former owner and conduct a search with the Fire Marshall’s office.
It was noted that Village Administrator Kathy Nelander previously contacted the owner, however; she would contact him again to inquire about the oil tank.
Trustee Kolar explained that the buyers want numerous electrical issues repaired. The electricity in the garage and barn was inoperable, however; the electricity was restored to those locations. Additionally, the water well was dropped forty (40) feet due to water pressure problems and included the installation of a new well pump. The approximate amount to repair the water problems was $3,500. Trustee Kolar stated that the buyers additionally requested two dead trees to be removed on the property. 
Trustee Kolar stated that the buyers have requested numerous extensions and that the closing originally scheduled for 9/14/12 might be delayed. 
Motion: Trustee Boland moved to approve Resolution # 2639; seconded by Trustee Weiner:

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Boland, Johnson, Kafka, and Weiner


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Herrmann



Abstain:
Trustee Kolar


President Pino declared the motion approved.
V.
ADMINISTRATION – President Albert Pino
A.
Village Hall Parking Lot Improvements – Recommendation to Award Contract

President Pino explained that proposal booklets requesting bids for Village parking lot improvements were sent to various contractors by Baxter & Woodman (B&W). Bids were received on August 23rd. B&W recommended the Award of Contract go to Arrow Road Construction.

Village Administrator Kathy Nelander stated that the Village budgeted $65,000. Bids for the parking lot were received with two options:

· Option 1 – Hot-mix asphalt work only

· Option 2 – Hot-mix asphalt work plus concrete work

The total amount bid amount for Arrow Road Construction for Option 1 was in the amount of $85,000 and; $95,000 for Option 2 which included (B&W) engineering fees ranging between the amounts of $12,000 and $13,000.

Trustee Kolar asked if the parking lot improvements could wait another year. President Pino stated that the parking lot is in poor condition.

Trustee Johnson stated that the parking lot is in poor “cosmetic” condition although, in his opinion, the matter could wait until next year.
Trustee Boland stated that he felt that the Village should have the repairs done as asphalt and construction prices could increase next year.
There was brief discussion among the Board about the bidding process and whether the lot is unsafe.
Motion: Trustee Weiner moved to approve the Award of Contract to Arrow Road Construction, Option 2, for the Village Hall Parking Lot Improvements; seconded by Trustee Boland:

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Boland, and Weiner


Nays:

Trustees Johnson, Kafka and Kolar


Absent:
Trustee Herrmann



Abstain:
None


President Pino declared the motion defeated.
There was discussion among the Board about rejecting the received bids in order to obtain additional bids. President Pino requested that the Trustees, if interested, submit names of companies they feel should be considered for the parking lot improvements to the Village Administrator within one week.

President Pino asked that the matter be on the September Board agenda.

B.
Nancy Schumm, Schumm Consulting, LLC – Flint Creek Restoration Update
Nancy Schumm addressed the Board and explained that she has been working with residents to obtain easement access relative to the stream restoration project. The residents located at 275 Kimberly Road are reluctant to grant easement access, however; all of the other residents have granted access to their property. 

President Pino requested that he attend a meeting with Ms. Schumm and the residents at 257 Kimberly Road.

Ms. Schumm additionally stated that she presented a project timeline and draft budget for the next phase of the stream restoration project to the Environmental & Health (E&H) Commission at their August meeting.  Ms. Schumm stated that a finalized plan will be presented to the E&H Commission at an upcoming meeting. 
Ms. Schumm stated that Jason Lopata, the summer intern, has completed the Emergency Operations Plan. A manual was created for the Village with general procedures in the event of a Village emergency. The Emergency Operations Plan is currently being reviewed by the County.
President Pino requested that upon receiving the county’s approval, copies of the plan go to each member of the Emergency Action team.

C.
Village Update
President Pino stated that 95.9% of Village residents are currently registered with Integrys, the Village’s electrical supplier. The cost savings to residents for the month of July was $59,403 which was a 25% savings over the previous month.
President Pino requested that the residents be notified of the savings.

VI.
REPORTS BY BOARD OF TRUSTEES

A. 
Trustee Edmund “Pete” Boland
Trustee Boland had nothing to report.
B.  
Trustee Gery Herrmann
Trustee Herrmann was absent.
C. 
Trustee Brent Johnson
Trustee Johnson reported that the 2012 Village Road Program is close to completion and should be finished by September 1st. 

D. 
Trustee Ann Kafka
Trustee Kafka reported that the Concert & Family Movie night held 8/25/12 at Eton Park was a success and well attended. The Parks and Recreation (P&R) Commission is gearing up for the Fall Festival which will be held October 7th.
Trustee Kafka reported that the signage in Eton Park continues to be vandalized.  President Pino requested that the P&R Commission research possible solutions. 
E. 
Trustee Mark Kolar

1.
Update – Village owned property, 112 Old Barrington Road

Trustee Kolar reported that the issue was addressed earlier in the Board meeting.


F.
Trustee Lawrence Weiner

Trustee Wiener reported that the Zoning Board of Appeals will meet in September.

VII. 
CLOSED SESSION 
Motion: Trustee Boland moved that a portion of the meeting be closed to the public, effective immediately as permitted by 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(5), to consider the acquisition of real property by the Village, or to consider the selling price of real estate and as permitted by 5 ILCS 120/3(c)(11), to discuss litigation against, affecting, or on behalf of the Village which has been filed and is pending in a court or administrative tribunal or which is probable or imminent and as permitted by 5ILCS 120/2(c)(1) to discuss the appointment, employment, compensation, discipline or performance of specific employees; and as permitted by 5 ILCS 120/2(c) (21) , approval of Closed Session Minutes; seconded by Trustee Kolar.
Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Boland, Johnson, Kafka and Kolar and Weiner


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustees Herrmann 
President Pino declared the motion approved.
VIII. 
RECONVENE OF OPEN SESSION

President Pino reconvened open session at 9:55 p.m.

The roll was called and the quorum re-established.
IX. 
NEW BUSINESS
Trustee Kolar stated that a Lake Barrington resident complained about the parking situation on Grandview Drive near the North Barrington Elementary School located on Route 59. 
Trustee Boland stated that he believes that Grandview Drive is in Lake Barrington’s jurisdiction and suggested that the jurisdiction be established prior to responding to the Lake Barrington resident.

Trustee Weiner stated that the solution is for North Barrington School to expand their parking lot and that the resident should go before the school board.
X.
OLD BUSINESS
There was no old business to discuss.

XI. 
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business to come before the Board, Trustee Kolar moved to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Trustee Boland. The voice vote was unanimous in favor.
At 10:07 p.m. President Pino declared the meeting adjourned.

These Minutes were approved by the Board at a meeting held September 26, 2012.
Attest:________________________ 

Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk
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